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The MPS Annual General Meeting 
of March 25, 2013 was well-
attended, with our members enjoy-
ing the beautiful Qualico Family 
Centre in Assiniboine Park.  We 
were treated to a delicious buffet 
dinner in the Tamarack Room with 
views (albeit snowy ones) of the 
park. 
 
We were very fortunate to have Dr. 
Karen Cohen, Chief Executive Of-
ficer of the Canadian Psychological 
Association, bring us the first public 
release of results from a study com-
missioned by CPA to develop a busi-
ness model for enhanced access to 
psychological services.  Her presen-
tation was entitled, “Psychological 
Services in Canada:  It’s time to 
bring what works for mental 
health to Canadians who need it.” 

 
Dr. Cohen’s talk was followed by a 
panel discussion chaired by Dr. 
Lorne Sexton, recent winner of 
CPA’s John C. Service Member of 
the Year Award.  The panel was 
composed of:  Dr. Bob McIlwraith, 
Head of the Department of Clinical 
Health Psychology; Ms Shirley 
Miles, Executive Director of Seneca 
House and Board Member of the 
Anxiety Disorders Association of 
Manitoba; Dr. Jamie Boyd, Head of 
the Family Medicine Residency Pro-
gram; and Dr. Bruce Tefft, Clinical/
Community Psychologist at the Uni-
versity of Manitoba.   The presenta-
tion and panel perspectives sparked 
a lively discussion among our mem-
bers. 
 
Mr. Terry Goertzen, ADM for Healthy 
Living, brought greetings on behalf 
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of the Department of Health and demonstrat-
ed solid understanding of the good work that 
is done by psychologists.  Prior to the AGM, 
he had met with representatives of MPS, 
along with other government representatives 
and Dr. Cohen, to discuss the results of the 
CPA study and possible applications of these 
results in Manitoba. 
 
Comments about this year’s events and sug-
gestions for upcoming AGMs are welcomed!  
Contact Dr. Teresa Sztaba, Executive Direc-
tor, at executive@mps.ca with your com-
ments and suggestions. 
 

 

 

(Continued from page 1) 

RREFLECTIONSEFLECTIONS  ONON  AGM (AGM (CONTCONT.).) 
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Ms. Shirley Miles. Dr. Jason Ediger, Dr. Rehman Abdulrehman, Dr. Jamie Boyd, Mr. Terry Goertzen, Dr. Karen Cohen,  

Dr. Teresa Sztaba, Dr. Andrea Piotrowski,    

Impressions from the AGM 

Ms. Heidi Tucker, MPS Administrative Assistant 
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Impressions from the AGM (cont’d) 

Mr. Caelin White, Student Representative, MPS Board  

Dr. Doug Tataryn, Registrar, MPS & Dr. Gary Shady  
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Dr. Jennifer Frain, Dr. Larry Hardy, Dr. Len Greenwood  

Dr. Jamie Boyd, Mr. Terry Goertzen, Dr. Bob McIlwraith, Dr. Lorne Sexton, Dr. Bruce Tefft  
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Impressions from the AGM (cont’d) 

Dr. Teresa Sztaba, MPS Executive Director 

Dr. Rehman Abdulrehman, President, Dr. Andrea Piotrowski, Communications & Practice Directorate Repre-

sentative   
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Dr. Kenneth Enns  

Ms. Robin Westmacott, Dr. Jo Anne Unger, and Ms. Uliana Nevzorov  
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Advocacy – Incorporation 
Dr. Teresa Sztaba, Executive Director 

 

As many of you will know, psychologists in Manitoba are not allowed by leg-

islation to incorporate their practices.  A number of psychologists in private 

practice have been denied significant financial benefits that are available to 

professionals who incorporate.  We have heard from some who have been 

greatly frustrated by the fact that the many years of delays in achieving a new 

Psychologists Registration Act, and now the new Registered Health Profes-

sions Act, have resulted in delays in achieving the right to incorporate.   

As your Executive Director, I was informed a number of months ago that, in 

fact, there are other legislative mechanisms, apart from Registration Acts, by 

which the Manitoba Government can, and in fact has, granted various profes-

sions the right to incorporate.  The Manitoba Psychological Society Board di-

rected me to write the Minister of Health to request that these alternate mech-

anisms be utilized to allow psychologists the right to incorporate. 

In this issue, we are reprinting the letter that I sent on behalf of our members.  

Unfortunately, although we did receive a polite and considerate response from 

Mr. Milton Sussman, the Deputy Minister of Health, our request was not di-

rectly addressed and we were advised to await the adoption of the Registered 

Health Professions Act. 

The following is the letter that was sent on behalf of our member to Minister 

Theresa Oswald and Deputy Minister Milton Sussman: 

 

Dear Minister Oswald 

 

Re:  Professional Corporations 

 

As the association that represents the needs of psychologists in their profes-

sional practice and advocates for issues that facilitate access to psychologists, 

we have heard from a number of psychologists who have expressed significant 

concern that our profession continues to be denied the legislated right to in-

corporate.  
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The Psychologists Registration Act of Manitoba does not expressly permit 

“the practice of the profession by a corporation,” as required by the Manito-

ba Corporations Act. 

 

As you know, over a lengthy period, The Psychological Association of Mani-

toba (P.A.M.), was asked by government a number of times to propose 

changes to the Psychologist Registration Act of Manitoba that would modify 

the Act in keeping with current-day professional practices.  P.A.M. made a 

number of good-faith attempts over that lengthy period to enable the Act to 

be updated, but the Act was not changed.  Since 1999, when a number of 

professions gained the right to incorporate, psychologists in Manitoba were 

told that they would need to wait until the Act was changed before they, too, 

would be granted that right.  Our members became increasingly aware of 

this disparity between professions as time passed without a revised Act. 

  

More recently, representatives from P.A.M. have been told that the new Reg-

istered Health Professions Act would include a provision for those profes-

sions governed by the new Act, including Psychology, to incorporate.  As a 

profession, psychologists were told that they had only perhaps a couple more 

years to wait until they would have the option to form a Corporation. 

 

Again, we have had additional delays and our members are becoming in-

creasingly dissatisfied that the inequity will continue even longer and that 

the wait is increased again.  It is clear that development and passage of the 

RHPA has taken longer than had been expected by all. 

 

It recently came to the attention of the Manitoba Psychological Society that 

the legislation by which certified general accountants, dentists, lawyers, and 

chartered accountants gained the right to incorporate in 1999 was NOT by 

means of changes to each of their professional regulatory acts but, rather, by 

an amendment to the 1999 Manitoba Professional Corporations Act.   An 

amendment to the Medical Act in 1999 granted physicians the same privi-

lege. 

 
 



 The Society Page, Manitoba Psychological Society. May 2013. Page 12 

 

 

In the eyes of our membership, it is difficult to find any justification for this type of 

discrimination against certain professions, particularly given that, for many, it 

may be associated with the loss of significant financial benefits of incorporation.  

In particular, all healthcare professions other than physicians have been reassured 

that changes in this regard are imminent; because they have not been, the wait 

now has extended to thirteen years and clearly is not acceptable. 

 

Psychologists are independent healthcare professionals, independently regulated 

and trained to a doctoral standard.  Many are in private practice and are justifi-

ably impatient about having to wait any longer to be able to incorporate.  There is 

no cogent reason why certain other professions should be favoured with legislation 

that can facilitate successful practice.  Further, given the well-known problems 

with access to psychological treatment, any legislation that results in a potential 

barrier to such successful practice cannot help but also be a barrier to the entry of 

capable individuals into the practice of psychology and the ongoing availability of 

all psychologists. 

 

Given that we now are aware that there are other mechanisms by which psycholo-

gists could gain legislated ability to incorporate and that there is precedent for 

these other mechanisms to have been used for other professions, we would appre-

ciate your early attention to consideration of correcting the unjust situation that 

exists for Psychology.   We are hoping that we will be able to inform our increas-

ingly impatient membership that government is willing to consider early passage 

of the sections (58-76) of the Registered Health Professions Act that relate to in-

corporating; or a Statute Law amendment to the Corporations Act (as was done 

with accountants, dentists, and lawyers), or an amendment to the Psychologists 

Registration Act of Manitoba. 

  

Thank you in advance for your consideration of this matter.  We very much look 

forward to hearing from you at you earliest convenience. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Rehman Abdulrehman, Ph.D., C. Psych. Teresa Sztaba, Ph.D., C. Psych. 

President,          Executive Director, 

Manitoba Psychological Society   Manitoba Psychological Society 
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More wallpapers available for free download for screens and smartphones from … 
http://mymh.ca 

http://mymh.ca/
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Advertising with MPS    
 
We 1) place ads on our website  - http://mps.ca - and 2) send a direct 

email notification to our membership for a fee of $150. The ads stay on 

the website for one month. The email notification directly reaches nearly 

all registered clinical psychologists in the province, alongside some grad-

uate psychology students and professionals from other disciplines, who 

are registered with the Manitoba Psychological Society. 

 

Inquiries and requests should be directed to Dr. Darek Dawda at in-

fo@davda.ca 

 

Congratulations to Dr. Geller  

for winning the MPS Membership Renewal Bonus of $100 

which will be used to refund towards her membership. 

Clarification about Changes in GST/HST Billing 
 

Some of our members have inquired as to the impact of changes in legislation relat-

ed to billing GST/HST on the practice of psychologists. 

The Canadian Register of Health Service Psychologists has investigated this matter 

and prepared a document in which the rules as related to psychologist billing are 

clarified.  Rather than repeat this information, we would like to direct you to the 

following link on the CRHSP website: 

http://www.crhspp.ca/about-health-service-psychology/statement-on-gsthst-2013-

budget/ 

http://mps.ca
http://www.crhspp.ca/about-health-service-psychology/statement-on-gsthst-2013-budget/
http://www.crhspp.ca/about-health-service-psychology/statement-on-gsthst-2013-budget/
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Dr. Leanne Mak, MPS Treasurer 
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perspective. The learning objectives for this talk included developing: a) an understanding of the role of virtue, 

ethical principles, and practice standards in responding to ethical issues; b) an understanding of several of to-

day’s newer ethical issues – their evolution; what is similar and what is different to issues faced in the past; c) 

skills in the application of an ethical decision-making model that includes attention to virtue, ethical principles, 

and practice standards; and d) increased confidence in responding to current and future ethical issues. There 

were a total of 67 participants.  

 

Looking Ahead:  
MPS would like to thank Manitoba Public Insurance and the Worker’s Compensation Board of Manitoba for 

sponsoring this Institute.  

 

Dr. Robert Krueger will be speaking at the Spring MPS Institute on June 7, 2013. 

The workshop, titled Developments in Mental Disorder Diagnosis: DSM-IV, DSM-

V, and the Road Ahead is co-sponsored by Manitoba Public Insurance and the Work-

ers Compensation Board of Manitoba and will be held from 8:30 AM to 4:30 PM at 

the Delta Winnipeg.  
 

Brochures are available on-line at www.mps.ca for registration.  

 

Respectfully submitted by:  

Lesley Ritchie, Ph.D., C. Psych.  

Director of Continuing Education  

Dr. Lesley Ritchie, MPS Continuing Education 



 The Society Page, Manitoba Psychological Society. May 2013. Page 22 

 

 



The Society Page, Manitoba Psychological Society. May 2013. Page 23  

 

 

Dr. Jason Ediger, MPS Disaster Response Network & Communications  
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Dr. Pam Holens, MPS Secretary 


